AMA Journal of Ethics®

November 2022, Volume 24, Number 11: E1075-1082

MEDICINE AND SOCIETY: PEER-REVIEWED ARTICLE

Which Price Should Be Transparent and Why?

Sherry Glied, PhD and Grace Kim, MHA

Abstract

Prices private insurers negotiate with health care organizations and clinicians have historically been confidential. Since the early 2000s, privately insured patients have faced increasing out-of-pocket costs and demanded more information about variability in negotiated prices, some of which has slowly become available. This article argues that fragmentation in US health care delivery streams and shortcomings in formal quality measures mean that the value of making prices transparent is in its usefulness as a tool for policymakers and regulators rather than for patients.

Federal Action on Price Transparency

Price transparency in health care has long been a goal of consumer advocates. In 2019, the Trump administration promulgated 2 regulations enabled by the legal authority afforded under Section 1311(e)(3) of the Affordable Care Act and Sections 2715A and 2718 of the Public Health Act to promote price transparency. 1.2 The first rule, which went into effect in January 2021, requires heath care organizations to reveal negotiated prices in a consumer-oriented display and to produce a machine-readable file of these prices. Initial studies have found uneven compliance overall and evidence of selective compliance among the highest revenue heath care organizations.^{3,4,5} The second rule, which has been delayed by 6 months but is expected to take effect in July 1, 2022, requires insurers to make publicly available standardized and updated machinereadable data files of negotiated prices, including in-network and out-of-network allowed amounts and billed charges.6 Effective January 1, 2023, insurers will also be required to offer an online shopping tool for consumers to access both negotiated rates and personalized estimates of out-of-pocket costs for 500 of the most shoppable health care services (ie, services that can be scheduled in advance and are routinely conducted in nonurgent situations).7

This article argues that fragmentation in US health care delivery streams and shortcomings in formal quality measures mean that the value of making prices transparent is in its usefulness as a tool for policymakers and regulators rather than for patients.

Why Price Transparency Now?

Although the opaque nature of health care prices has long been noted as problematic,⁸ the use of price transparency as a strategy to address rising health care costs is a relatively new development.⁹ The rising profile of price transparency reflects changes in the structure of private health insurance plans. Under 1990s style-managed care contracts, patients' out-of-pocket liability was either transparent—fixed copayments for specific services—or limited by relatively low deductibles and out-of-pocket maximums. In the early 2000s, tax policy began to encourage the adoption of high-deductible insurance plans. Under these plans, patients' potential liability for the cost of care increased substantially.¹⁰ By 2020, average deductibles for single coverage in employer-sponsored plans were 4.6 times higher than in 2000 after adjusting for inflation (see Table 1).^{11,12,13}

Table 1. Average Annual Deductible for Single Coverage in 2000 and 2020

Deductible	2000	2020	Fold Increase
Average annual deductible, single coverage	\$23911	\$164412	6.879
Inflation-adjusted amount (2020 dollars) ^a	\$358	\$1644	4.595

^a Using the CPI inflation calculator from the US Bureau of Labor Statistics, \$239 in December 2000 was estimated to have the same buying power as \$357.78 in December 2020.¹³

In response to concerns that patients could not appropriately balance the costs and benefits of care without further information, insurers and self-insured employers began in the 2010s to provide price transparency tools within their health plans. While available evidence suggests low utilization of these tools, they offered a proof of concept for the idea of price transparency in the context of empowering consumers. 14,15,16

The potential value of price transparency was confirmed by an analysis of data on health care prices published in 2013. As part of the Affordable Care Act, a committee of the Institute of Medicine was tasked with analyzing geographic variation in health care spending. The committee identified significant variation in the negotiated prices paid to physicians and health care organizations by commercial insurers across the country. This study spurred a series of such analyses, which showed that negotiated prices varied substantially, even within narrow geographic regions, and often even for the same service provided in the same hospital. Moreover, prices were systematically higher in concentrated markets where a few health professionals had stronger negotiating power. This evidence of price variation suggested that reinforcing price-shopping behavior would have the potential to reduce overall health expenditures. It also suggested that unless price was correlated with real differences in quality, markets are not competitive and alternative price-setting mechanisms should be established.

As this history suggests, there can be different rationales for promoting price transparency. Some posit that awareness of prices might lead consumers to budget appropriately and make more efficient choices about service utilization or to favor lower-cost clinicians and health professionals.²⁰ Others argue that price transparency might improve the negotiating position of private insurers in markets with few clinicians (ie, concentrated provider markets).²¹

Which Price Should Be Transparent?

Different rationales for price transparency imply that different kinds of prices need to be made transparent. If price transparency is intended to help consumers with household

budgeting or with choosing whether to use a given service or not, knowledge of the average cost of a bundle of services might be sufficient for consumers to make decisions about how to finance their care. For all but the simplest health care services, a consumer's out-of-pocket liability will depend on prices of a series of products and services, suggesting the need to make transparent a single price for a predefined bundle of services, which might include inpatient services, clinician time, laboratory tests, diagnostic services, anesthesia, and postacute care. This level of transparency would be very difficult to achieve unless there is a consensus on which services are included in each of a defined set of bundles that combine the services needed to appropriately address a health condition (see Table 2).^{22,23,24} While there are efforts to create such bundles (for example, in the Medicare program),^{25,26} more typically the components of treatment for specific conditions are offered by different health care professionals, the exact components of an individual patient's care are not fixed in advance of a treatment or procedure, and alterations in the course of treatment during an episode of care will affect a patient's out-of-pocket liability.

Table 2. Cost Components of a Typical Bundle of Services for a Surgical Episode
Hospital Services
Facility costs
Room and board
Supply costs
Operating room
Prescription drugs
Intensive care unit
Blood
Durable medical equipment
Implant
Physical therapy
Recovery room
Laboratory
Radiology
Professional fees
Postacute Care
Inpatient rehabilitation facility
Skilled nursing facility
Home health agencies
Long-Term Acute Care Facilities
Outpatient visits
Professional and physician fees
Hospital readmission

However, if price transparency is intended to enable patients who plan to go ahead with a course of care make an informed choice among provider organizations, they need information on actual prices, or negotiated reimbursement rates, that different provider

organizations will ultimately charge across various services. An out-of-pocket price faced by an individual insured patient in the United States (in most situations) will depend on that patient's insurance plan at a specific point in time (eg, whether the clinician performing the service is in-network, co-insurance and copayment structures, or whether the patient has met a deductible amount or out-of-pocket maximum). Even among patients with the same insurance plan, net out-of-pocket costs can vary significantly.

Finally, if the goal of price transparency is intended to inform public policy (eg, by providing information to policymakers who might impose regulatory limits on unusually high prices), prices of specific services (rather than bundles) might be most informative. Prices at this level can inform our understanding of the effects of market consolidation, competition across geographies, and price-setting behavior.

Unintended Consequences

Although the obstacles to releasing meaningful price information are daunting, analysts also have qualms about the consequences were such data indeed available.^{27,28} Patients have more difficulty judging the quality of health care services than the quality of most other goods and services for which they shop. If reliable quality information is not available, patients may inappropriately prioritize low prices over the quality of the services offered by different physicians or heath care organizations. The opposite possibility is also a concern: some patients may interpret high prices as indicative of high quality (as they have been shown to do in other low-information contexts), which would subvert the cost-reduction goals of price transparency initiatives.^{29,30} Price transparency thus must be integrated with meaningful quality information to enable informed and patient-centric choices.³¹

A second concern is that information about stand-alone prices may lead to price *increases*. Under current standards, physicians and health care organizations are likely unaware of the precise rates their competitors have negotiated with commercial insurers. Access to new information on their competitors' rates might lead some high-priced physicians and health care organizations to lower their rates, as has been observed in some studies,^{32,33} but it could also lead lower-priced physicians and health care organizations to raise their rates, as is evident in other studies.³⁴ Economists are also concerned that revealing price information could enhance health care systems' efforts to collude in rate setting, as violators of implicit rate-setting agreements will be easily identifiable if negotiated prices are transparent.³⁵

What We Need

Under optimal price transparency, patients would have ready access to information on the personal cost of a bundled treatment for a given condition across a range of local physicians and health care organizations, combined with trusted information regarding relative quality. The price transparency rule mandating that insurers compute memberand plan-specific out-of-pocket prices⁷ would provide patients with one component of this information. Although information about comparative quality of services would remain limited and contested, patients might be able to combine plan-specific and clinician- and provider-specific price information with external sources of quality information (eg, advice from a primary care physician).

A big worry, from a patient perspective, is uncertainty about how much a bundle of services will cost. It is possible to imagine a hospital offering a binding, pretreatment price for a bundle of services—for example, in England, some heath care organizations

offer an all-inclusive fixed price for knee replacement surgery to private paying customers, including postdischarge care encompassing outpatient care and treatment of complications for 30 days postprocedure^{36,37}—but this is not currently the norm in the United States, except under a few demonstration programs of public and private payers.^{38,39,40} Construction and pricing of bundles, or episode payment models, involve complex decisions and calculations and requires adequate infrastructure and data, along with constant monitoring and patient education.

Without binding prices for bundles of care, it is hard to see how price transparency will meaningfully change patient behavior. Even for this purpose, rules making negotiated prices transparent will not be a panacea and may have significant side effects. Negotiated health care prices are an imperfect measure of the underlying costs of producing health care goods and services. Prices reveal little about the quality of services or access to care for varied populations. There will likely be substantial variation in the ability of patients to make use of these data. The availability of new data, however, should enable researchers to uncover information on price variation, better understand the pricing structure of the commercial insurance market, and identify potential policy levers to address the costs of care. Regulations on price transparency would likely be most useful in providing information that can be used by public policymakers seeking to address price variation resulting from market inefficiencies rather than by patients struggling with high out-of-pocket costs.

References

- 1. Transparency in coverage. Fed Regist. 2020;85(219):72158-72310.
- 2. Keith K. Trump administration finalizes Transparency Rule for health insurers. *Health Affairs Forefront*. November 1, 2020. Accessed August 1, 2022. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20201101.662872/
- 3. Gondi S, Beckman AL, Ofoje AA, Hinkes P, McWilliams JM. Early hospital compliance with federal requirements for price transparency. *JAMA Intern Med*. 2021;181(10):1396-1397.
- 4. Horný M, Shafer PR, Dusetzina SB. Concordance of disclosed hospital prices with total reimbursements for hospital-based care among commercially insured patients in the US. *JAMA Netw Open*. 2021;4(12):e2137390-e2137390.
- 5. Jiang JX, Polsky D, Littlejohn J, Wang Y, Zare H, Bai G. Factors associated with compliance to the Hospital Price Transparency Final Rule: a national landscape study. *J Gen Intern Med*. Published online December 13, 2021.
- 6. FAQs about Affordable Care Act and Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021 implementation part 49. US Department of Labor. August 20, 2021. Accessed December 20, 2021. https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/EBSA/about-ebsa/our-activities/resource-center/fags/aca-part-49.pdf
- 7. CY 2020 hospital outpatient PPS policy changes and payment rates and ambulatory surgical center payment system policy changes and payment rates. Price transparency requirements for hospitals to make standard charges public. *Fed Regist*. 2019;84(229):65524-65606.
- 8. Reinhardt UE. The Clinton plan: a salute to American pluralism. *Health Aff* (*Millwood*). 1994;13(1):161-178.
- 9. Emanuel EJ, Diana A. Considering the future of price transparency initiatives—information alone is not sufficient. *JAMA Netw Open*. 2021;4(12):e2137566.
- 10. Borah BJ, Burns ME, Shah ND. Assessing the impact of high deductible health plans on health-care utilization and cost: a changes-in-changes approach. *Health Econ*. 2011;20(9):1025-1042.

- 11. Levitt L, Holve E, Wang J, et al. *Employer Health Benefits 2000 Annual Survey*. Kaiser Family Foundation; Health Research and Educational Trust; 2000. Accessed June 7, 2022. https://www.kff.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/7002.pdf
- 12. Claxton G, Rae M, Young G, et al. *Employer Health Benefits 2020 Annual Survey*. Kaiser Family Foundation; 2020. Accessed December 20, 2021. https://files.kff.org/attachment/Report-Employer-Health-Benefits-2020-Annual-Survey.pdf
- 13. CPI inflation calculator. US Bureau of Labor Statistics. Accessed December 20, 2021. https://www.bls.gov/data/inflation_calculator.htm
- 14. Sinaiko AD, Rosenthal MB. Examining a health care price transparency tool: who uses it, and how they shop for care. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2016;35(4):662-670.
- 15. Kullgren JT, Cliff EQ, Krenz C, et al. Consumer behaviors among individuals enrolled in high-deductible health plans in the United States. *JAMA Intern Med*. 2018;178(3):424-426.
- 16. Zhang A, Prang KH, Devlin N, Scott A, Kelaher M. The impact of price transparency on consumers and providers: a scoping review. *Health Policy*. 2020:124(8):819-825.
- 17. Newhouse JP, Garber AM, Graham RP, McCoy MA, Mancher M, Kibria A, eds; Institute of Medicine. *Variation in Health Care Spending: Target Decision Making, Not Geography.* National Academies Press; 2013.
- 18. Roberts ET, Chernew ME, McWilliams JM. Market share matters: evidence of insurer and provider bargaining over prices. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2017;36(1):141-148.
- 19. Jiang JX, Makary MA, Bai G. Commercial negotiated prices for CMS-specified shoppable radiology services in US hospitals. *Radiology*. 2022;302(3):622-624.
- 20. Ginsburg PB. Provider price and quality transparency. In: Yong PL, Saunders RS, Olsen L, eds; Institute of Medicine. *The Healthcare Imperative: Lowering Costs and Improving Outcomes: Workshop Series Summary.* National Academies Press: 2010:344-347.
- 21. Limbacher C. Healthcare price transparency: reintroducing competition. *Houst Law Rev.* 2016;53(3):939-970.
- 22. Pinder J. How much does a hip replacement cost? \$95,459.83 or \$77,967? Or \$63,604? ClearHealthCosts blog. May 21, 2019. Accessed December 20, 2021. https://clearhealthcosts.com/blog/2019/05/how-much-does-a-hip-replacement-cost-95459-or-77967-or-why-does-the-insurance-company-paymore-than-the-bill/
- 23. Rana AJ, Bozic KJ. Bundled payments in orthopaedics. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2015:473(2):422-425.
- 24. Navathe AS, Troxel AB, Liao JM, et al. Cost of joint replacement using bundled payment models. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2017;177(2):214-222.
- 25. Rondon AJ, Phillips JLH, Fillingham YA, Gorica Z, Austin MS, Courtney PM. Bundled payments are effective in reducing costs following bilateral total joint arthroplasty. *J Arthroplasty*. 2019;34(7):1317-1321.e2.
- 26. Kline RM, Muldoon LD, Schumacher HK, et al. Design challenges of an episode-based payment model in oncology: the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services oncology care model. *J Oncol Pract*. 2017;13(7):e632-e645.
- 27. Sanger-Katz M. Why transparency on medical prices could actually make them go higher. *New York Times*. June 24, 2019. Accessed August 2, 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/24/upshot/transparency-medical-prices-could-backfire.html

- 28. Albæk S, Møllgaard P, Overgaard PB. Government-assisted oligopoly coordination? A concrete case. *J Indian Econ.* 1997;45(4):429-443.
- 29. Rao P, Fischer SH, Vaiana ME, Taylor EA. Barriers to price and quality transparency in health care markets. RAND Corporation; 2021. Accessed September 22, 2022. https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RRA1100
 - https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RRA1100/RR A1158-1/RAND_RRA1158.pdf
- 30. Schleifer D, Silliman R, Rinehart C. Still Searching: How People Use Health Care Price Information in the United States, New York State, Florida, Texas and New Hampshire. Public Agenda; 2017. Accessed September 22, 2022. https://nyhealthfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/how-people-use-health-care-price-information-full-report.pdf
- 31. Hibbard JH, Greene J, Sofaer S, Firminger K, Hirsh J. An experiment shows that a well-designed report on costs and quality can help consumers choose high-value health care. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2012;31(3):560-568.
- 32. Whaley CM. Provider responses to online price transparency. *J Health Econ.* 2019;66:241-259.
- 33. Whaley C, Brown T, Robinson J. Consumer responses to price transparency alone versus price transparency combined with reference pricing. *Am J Health Econ.* 2019;5(2):227-249.
- 34. Cutler D, Dafny L. Designing transparency systems for medical care prices. *N Engl J Med.* 2011;364(10):894-895.
- 35. US Department of Justice; Federal Trade Commission. Statements of Antitrust Enforcement Policy in Health Care. August 1996. Accessed September 22, 2022. https://www.justice.gov/atr/page/file/1197731/download
- 36. Hatfield A. Private knee replacement surgery. Fairfield Independent Hospital. February 12, 2021. Accessed December 20, 2021. https://www.fairfield.org.uk/treatments/private-knee-replacement/
- 37. Hip replacement and resurfacing guides. Wessex Hip Unit. Accessed December 22, 2021. http://wessexhipunit.co.uk/hipguides.html
- 38. Surgery pricing. Surgery Center of Oklahoma. Accessed April 9, 2022. https://surgerycenterok.com/pricing
- 39. Urwin JW, Bauer R, Cunningham J, et al. Designing a commercial bundle for cardiac procedures: the percutaneous coronary intervention episode payment model. *Healthc (Amst)*. 2021;9(3):100426.
- 40. Struijs J, de Vries EF, Baan CA, Van Gils P, Rosenthal MB. Bundled-payment models around the world: how they work and what their impact has been. *Issue Brief (Commonw Fund)*. 2020:1-10.
- 41. Gudiksen KL, Montague AD, King JS. Who can rein in health care prices? State and federal efforts to address health care provider consolidation. Milbank Memorial Fund; 2021. Accessed September 22, 2022. https://www.milbank.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Gudiksen_Who-can-control-hc-costs_ib_v3.pdf

Sherry Glied, PhD is the dean and a professor of public service at New York University's Robert F. Wagner Graduate School of Public Service in New York City. She is a health economist whose research focuses on insurance coverage, costs of health care, and mental health policy.

Grace Kim, MHA is a PhD candidate in public administration at the New York University (NYU) Robert F. Wagner Graduate School of Public Service and a Population Health

Scholar at the NYU Grossman School of Medicine in New York City. Her research interests include health policy and management, especially evaluations of health care markets, value-based care, and health information technology.

Citation

AMA J Ethics. 2022;24(11):E1075-1082.

DOI

10.1001/amajethics.2022.1075.

Conflict of Interest Disclosure

Dr Glied is on the board of directors at Geisinger, a nonprofit health system. Grace Kim had no conflicts of interest to disclose.

The viewpoints expressed in this article are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2022 American Medical Association. All rights reserved. ISSN 2376-6980